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Montgomery County Extension Service now has a new Horticulture Agent.  
Below is her introduction.  

Hello everyone! I am Cheyenne Lamb, your new 

Horticulture Extension Agent. I cannot wait to meet 

everyone face to face, but for now I will tell you a 

little about me.  

I am from Estill County, and I graduated from Estill 

County High School in 2020. Growing up I was ac-

tive in 4-H from ages 9-18. I started in a cooking 

club which led me to all the other clubs Estill County 

offered. I received my bronze, silver, and gold 4-H 

achievement awards and my 10-year award. After I aged out of the pro-

gram I served on the 4-H council as President for 2 years and I was the 4

-H horticulture club leader. I have also been in homemakers for 5 years 

where I have served as the county treasurer for the past 2 years. In addi-

tion to homemakers, I am also a member of the Estill County Cattlemen's 

Association. While attending college, I was an intern at Estill County Ex-

tension Office for the summer of 2023. 

I attended college at Eastern Kentucky University (EKU). My classes 

were in things like greenhouse, vegetable, and fruit production. I also had 

floral design and advanced floral design. I cannot wait to make beautiful 

floral arrangements with you all and answer all your questions! While 

there I was also in several student organizations. I was a member of the 

horticulture and agriculture club. My favorite club I was a part of was Del-

ta Tau Alpha which is the agriculture honors society. I was the Vice Presi-

dent for 2 years and I loved every second of it. At the agriculture senior 

sendoff, I had the honor of receiving the Outstanding Horticulture Student 

award. I graduated from Eastern Kentucky University in May 2024. I received a 



 

 

bachelor's degree in Fruit, Vegetable, Nursery, and Greenhouse Production and an associate's degree in 

Livestock Management.  After graduation I was working in the greenhouses at EKU through the summer. I 

started teaching 8
th
 grade science in August. When I saw the Montgomery County Horticulture position be-

come available, I knew it was my dream job. I am so grateful and blessed to have this opportunity to work in 

your community. I cannot wait to meet all of you!    Cheyenne Lamb, Montgomery County Horticulture 

Agent 

POINSETTIAS ARE A HOLIDAY STAPLE  

 With their bright red, pink or white leaves, poinsettias herald the approach of the 

holiday season. They are beautiful as stand-alone plants or as components of bigger holi-

day displays. In the United States, we grow poinsettias as indoor potted plants, most in 

heated greenhouses, but you might be surprised to know that in its native climate, this 

subtropical species can grow to more than 10 feet tall.  

 The person responsible for bringing poinsettias to the United States was Joel Roberts Poinsett, a bota-

nist, physician and the first U.S. ambassador to Mexico. Dec. 12 is officially Poinsettia Day and marks the 

1851 death of Poinsett.  

 Growers cultivate more than 100 varieties of poinsettias, but the red leaf variety is the most popular. 

Contrary to popular belief, poinsettias are not poisonous. The plant was cleared of this charge by the National 

Poison Center and the American Medical Association. A study at Ohio State University found that a 50-pound 

child would have to eat more than 500 leaves to have any harmful effect. However, the leaves have an awful 

taste, so you probably don’t want to make them part of your salad. It’s still a good idea to keep pets away from 

plants, because consuming them can cause digestive upset.  

 More than 34 million poinsettias are sold each year, accounting for about a quarter of the sales of all 

flowering potted plants. Even though that may seem like a big money-maker for growers, production is a high-

risk venture that has significant start-up costs and requires demanding labor and management. Growers must 

have a heated greenhouse structure. You can use tobacco greenhouses, but poinsettia production in late sum-

mer can compete with labor for tobacco harvest, housing and stripping.  

 The profit margin for most poinsettia growers is very low because of the highly competitive marketing 

environment of wholesale and retail markets like local garden centers, florists and grocers, roadside stands, 

farmer’s markets, fundraisers and direct sales from the farm. Another consideration is the short sale window 

of about six weeks beginning in early November. Still, growers see a value in producing a crop of poinsettias, 

because it allows for spreading capital investments over the whole year versus having the greenhouse sit idle 

during later summer and fall.  

 Growers who cultivate multiple varieties can distinguish themselves a bit from the competition and 

have a market advantage.  For more information on poinsettias or other horticulture topics, contact the Mont-

gomery County Cooperative Extension Service.  

WITH CARE SOME HOLIDAY PLANTS CAN BRIGHTEN YOUR HOME THROUGHOUT THE 

YEAR  

 The colorful plants you enjoy during the holidays can linger beyond the season. If you care for them, 

they may become a welcome addition to your houseplant collection.  

 Traditional Christmas plants, such as poinsettia, holiday cactus, Christmas pepper, kalanchoe, Jerusa-

lem cherry or cyclamen, require a bright, sunny location in the home. Regular thorough watering whenever the 

soil is dry is also very important. A sunny location and regular watering are enough for these plants through-

out December, but they will need more specialized care if you plan for them to flower again next year.  
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 In January, decide whether to keep or discard your holiday plants. That decision is easy for Christmas pep-

per, Jerusalem cherry and chrysanthemum because they will not flower again in the home environment.  

 Holiday cactus, kalanchoe, or cyclamen can remain colorful through February with 

proper care. You may even keep them as houseplants after February if you provide the cor-

rect conditions. Holiday cacti are relatively easy to grow while kalanchoes and cyclamen 

are more difficult. While poinsettias may continue growing, they are difficult to bring into 

flower for the next holiday season and are best discarded.  

 The major difference you’ll see in your holiday plant after a year will be its size. If 

you are successful, you may have plants with 40 to 50 flowers 

from the same plant that had only six to eight flowers the previous year. Holiday cacti 

with many flowers will be two to five times as large next year. Kalanchoe will also in-

crease in size while cyclamen tend to stay compact.  

 For this season’s poinsettias, choose plants with small, tightly clustered yellow 

buds in the center of the colorful leaf-like bracts commonly referred to as the flowers. 

Look for crisp, undamaged foliage. Water the plant when it feels dry and discard excess water in the saucer under 

the plant. Place the plant in a bright, naturally lit location with some direct sunlight. Keep the plant out of drafty are-

as and away from heat-producing appliances. After a few weeks, apply houseplant fertilizer according to the label 

directions. The colorful bracts may stay nice into January and February.  

 If you’re wanting to make your poinsettia last, remove the faded flowers, bracts and dry leaves around St. 

Patrick’s Day. Add more soil if the level in the pot seems low and fertilize again. Move the plant to the brightest 

window in your house; full sun is fine if you gradually allow the plant to adjust to higher light.    

 Around Mother’s Day, your plant could be approaching three feet tall. Trim two to six inches off the 

branches to promote side branching. Repot in a larger container and move the plant outside to a location that re-

ceives full sun for at least six hours daily. Again, gradually introduce the plant to full sun and start in a shady area. 

Over a few weeks, gradually move the plant to higher light conditions. Fertilize the plant again in June. Trim your 

poinsettia again around July 4 and slightly increase the amount of fertilizer. Fertilize weekly August through Sep-

tember.  

 By Labor Day, the plant could be 3-5 feet tall. Prune it to a height of 18-24 inches. This will be your last 

chance to reduce the height. Around the first day of fall, Sept. 22, selectively remove the smallest new branches so 

that only 10-25 stems remain to produce flowers. This is also the time to move the plant indoors. The plant will 

need about 14 hours of uninterrupted darkness and 10 hours of bright sunlight daily. For example, place the plant in 

a light-free closet or under a box at 6 p.m. each evening and return it to the sunny window at 8 a.m. You can also 

place the plant in a little used south facing room, and do not turn the lights on from 6 p.m. to 8 a.m. daily. Any day 

you forget and accidentally turn the lights on will cause a delay in flowering.  

 Continue to water and apply fertilizer about every two weeks. Rotate the plant each day to give all sides 

even light. If the window does not get direct sun, you can supplement the daytime light with fluorescent or LED 

lights, but turn them off by 6 p.m.  

 Around Halloween, stop the day/night, light/dark treatment and keep the plant in a sunny area. Reduce ferti-

lizer applications. The plant can remain in its usual full sun location as the upper leaves (bracts) turn red, pink or 

white. During November and December, fertilize every three weeks and water regularly. Next Christmas enjoy your 

beautiful "new" poinsettia.  

 For information about extending other holiday plants, visit https://www.uky.edu/hort/sites/

www.uky.edu.hort/files/documents/christmasflowers.pdf.  

For more information on horticulture topics, contact your Montgomery County Extension office. Information pro-

vided to you by Cheyenne Lamb, Montgomery County Horticulture Agent.  Source: Rick Durham, extension pro-

fessor, Department of Horticulture  

December/January 2025 Newsletter— Page 3 



 

 December/January 2025 Newsletter— Page 4 

 



 

 
December/January 2025 Newsletter— Page 5 



 

 December/January 2025 Newsletter— Page 6 

-

Civil Rights Act-Compliant statement  - The College of Agriculture, Food and Environment is an Equal Opportunity 
Organization with respect to education and employment and authorization to provide research, education information 
and other services only to individuals and institutions that function without regard to economic or social status and will 
not discriminate on the bases of race, color, ethnic origin, creed, religion, political belief, sex, sexual orientation, gender 
identity, gender expression, pregnancy, marital status, genetic information, age, veteran status, or physical or mental 
disability.  Inquiries regarding compliance with Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Educa-
tional Amendments, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act and other related matter should be directed to Equal Oppor-
tunity Office, College of Agriculture, Food and Environment, University of Kentucky, Room S-105, Agriculture Science 
Building, North Lexington, Kentucky 40546, the UK Office of Institutional Equity and Equal Opportunity, 13 Main Build-
ing, University of Kentucky, Lexington, KY 40506-0032 or US Department of Agriculture, Office of the Assistant Secre-
tary for Civil Rights, 1400 Independence Avenue, SW, Washington, D.C. 20250-9410.  

UK Beef Management Webinar Series  

 Registration is necessary, however, if you received this email 
directly from Darrh Bullock then you are already registered. If you 
received this from another source, or have not registered previous-
ly, then please send an email to: dbullock@uky.edu  with Beef 
Webinar in the subject line and your name and county in the mes-
sage. You will receive the direct link with a password the morning of 
each meeting. This invitation will directly link you to the site and you 
will be asked for the password which can be found just below the link. Each session will be record-
ed and posted for later viewing. All meeting times are 8:00pm ET/7:00pm CT.  
 
November 12, 2024  
Shooting the Bull: Answering all your Beef Related Questions! – Updates and Roundtable discus-
sion with UK Specialists  https://youtu.be/fTVlgyWPzj4?si=wF8BCNQWcvUS2TQx  

December 10, 2024  

Winter Feeding Strategies to Extend Short Hay Supplies – Lawton Stewart, Professor, University of 

Georgia  

January 14, 2025  

Important Traits for Bull Selection in Kentucky – Matt Spangler, Professor, University of Nebraska  

February 11, 2025  

Marketing Opportunities for the Spring – Kenny Burdine, Professor, and Kevin Laurent, Extension 

Specialist, University of Kentucky  

March 11, 2025  

Preparing for a Successful Spring Breeding Season – Les Anderson, Extension Professor, Univer-

sity of Kentucky  

April 8, 2025  

Health Update and Internal Parasite Field Study Results – Michelle Arnold, Extension Veterinarian, 

and Jeff Lehmkuhler, Extension Professor, University of Kentucky.    

For additional information on the UK Beef Management Webinar Series, please contact your local 

Agriculture and Natural Resources Extension Agent.  



 

 

NOW IS A GREAT TIME TO SAMPLE SOIL  

     If you think spring is the best time to take 

soil samples, you might want to rethink that. 

Fall is actually the optimum time to take soil 

samples for fertility analyses.  

     Fall sampling gives you plenty of time to 

follow fertility recommendations before 

planting season. As soon as you receive the soil test re-

sults, look at the recommendations for lime and pH, a 

measure of soil acidity that affects plants’ uptake of all nu-

trients. If the soil pH is too low, it decreases the uptake of 

essential nutrients, and elements like aluminum and man-

ganese can become toxic to growing plant roots.  

     Applying limestone neutralizes soil acidity. Because 

agricultural lime takes about six months to break down 

and react with the soil, it should be applied in the fall to be 

fully effective in the spring. Unlike fertilizer, lime is needed 

every three to five years, depending on your crop rotation 

and nitrogen fertilizer history. The only way to determine if 

your fields will need lime next year is by soil testing this 

fall.  

     The turn-around time for test results is much faster in 

the fall, usually within a week of submission, because few-

er people are submitting samples.  You can also apply all 

the recommended fertilizers, except nitrogen, in the fall. 

Often a fall application will save you considerable money, 

because fertilizer prices generally are cheaper in the fall 

as a result of lower demand. In addition to lower fertilizer 

prices, it’s easier to get the spreader truck in the field dur-

ing the fall, because the soil usually is drier.  

     If you don’t soil test, you can only guess at the fertility 

needs of your fields, and far too often those assumptions 

are wrong. Guessing at the amount of fertilizer to apply 

often results in applying more than the recommended rate. 

Some producers want to be sure there’s plenty of fertilizer 

available in case they have a bumper crop next season. 

However, studies have shown that crops need the same 

amount of fertilizer in a good year as in a poor year.  

     If you’re interested in collecting fall soil samples, stop 

by your local county Extension office. We can give you 

details on how to take accurate soil samples and where to 

send the collected cores.  

     Remember, spending some effort on soil sampling this 

fall can keep you from wasting time & money. Fall soil 

samples also can provide big returns for next year’s crop. 

Samples are Free to our county residents. Out of county 

residents will pay $8 each sample.  
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BUTTERCUP SPRAY PROGRAM SIGNUP 

Was your pasture covered in small yellow flowers 
this past spring? If so, you more than likely have the 
weed, buttercup.  If you did have pastures with se-
vere buttercup problems, the Montgomery County 
Extension Service is planning a buttercup spray pro-
gram for March & April of 2025.  Call the Extension 
Office @ 859-498-8741 to be put on a list to be noti-
fied of the program details when they are complete.  

2025 KDA NUISANCE WEED SPRAYING PRO-

GRAM SIGN-UPS This program offered by the 

Kentucky Department of Agriculture consists of weed 

spraying demonstration plots. The department will 

provide the sprayer and enough chemical for the 

treatment of 10 acres of agricultural land or 100 gal-

lons of spot spraying mix to be used on agricultural 

land. The department’s representative will demon-

strate proper mixing and application techniques. A 

number of nuisance weeds can be treated under this 

program depending on the needs of the participant. 

This program is limited to broadleaf weeds.  

 The Broadcast Spraying demonstration plots 

consist of: 10 acres of agricultural land will be treated 

with chemical provided by the department. Applica-

tion is performed with a two-wheeled trailer type 

sprayer equipped with boom less nozzles. If addition-

al chemical is provided by the participant, an addi-

tional 10 acres can be treated.  

 The Spot Spraying demonstration plots con-

sist of: 100 gallons of broadleaf chemical mix which is 

applied until sprayer is empty. Application is per-

formed with a two-wheeled trailer type sprayer 

equipped with a handheld spray wand used by the 

tractor operator. If additional chemical is provided by 

the participant, an additional 100 gallons can be 

sprayed. 

 For each demonstration: The participant 

must provide water source. The participant must pro-

vide tractor and operator.  All chemical products must 

be labeled and the product label will be strictly fol-

lowed. A maximum of 7 participants per county.  This 

program is designed to target weeds that have a neg-

ative impact on the participant’s agricultural produc-

tion.  There will be an annual online application peri-

od to participate in this pro-gram. Applications can be 

completed from February 1 to February 29 at 

www.kyagr.com/consumer/nuisance-weed-

spraying-program-application.aspx 

  The Montgomery County Extension Office does 

not registration applicants for this program.  

http://www.kyagr.com/consumer/nuisance-weed-spraying-program-application.aspx
http://www.kyagr.com/consumer/nuisance-weed-spraying-program-application.aspx
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